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RECOMMENDATION





Oppose the State Board of Equalization’s proposed Regulation 1533.2 and support legislation proposed by Senator Murray.





ISSUE





The sales tax applied to diesel fuel is deposited in the Public Transportation Account (PTA).  Existing law, AB 426 (Cardoza), created a tax credit for diesel fuel used in certain farming activities.  The State Board of Equalization is currently considering Regulation 1533.2 that would implement this tax credit but is expanding its applicability.  The effect of this regulation is to drastically reduce the amount of operating funds available for public transit in the State of California.





IMPACT ANALYSIS





Regulation 1533.2 would implement an agreement that was reached in last year’s negotiations over the state budget.  In that agreement, the Governor and Legislature agreed to provide tax credits to farmers.  This included a sales tax credit on the use of diesel fuel in certain farming activities.  Under the original agreement the tax credit was to be applied to the transport of farm products to the marketplace.  In signing this legislation, Governor Davis indicated that the marketplace was to be interpreted as the first point of destination from the farm.  


 


As the BOE has developed the regulation that would implement the tax credit, they have drastically expanded the availability of the credit to reach far beyond its original intent.  Under the proposed BOE regulation, the tax credit would be applied to truck trips beyond the first point of destination and could be applied to the trucking of products to their ultimate retail destination.


�
The sales tax on diesel fuel is deposited in the Public Transportation Account and ultimately flows to a variety of transit operators in the state including the MTA.  Under the BOE regulation, transit operators in Los Angeles County would lose approximately $12 million in PTA annual funding. 





Staff is currently working with transit agencies in the state and within Los Angeles County to develop opposition to the proposal and recommend that the MTA Board of Directors formally oppose this regulation. At this point in time, the following actions are being proposed to address this issue:





Formal opposition needs to be registered through BOE’s regulatory approval process. Staff will transmit a formal letter of opposition to BOE and work with other agencies in mobilizing opposition through the BOE process.





Senator Kevin Murray has agreed to author legislation that would clarify the intent of AB 426.  If this legislation is approved and signed by the Governor, the scope of BOE’s regulation would be restricted by the Legislature.  Staff recommends that the MTA Board of Directors conceptually support Senator Murray’s legislation.





Throughout this process, staff will continue to work with the municipal operators in Los Angeles County and with other affected agencies in the State.
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